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MINUTES OF THE CEMETERY & COMMON COMMITTEE MEETING
HELD 7.15 P.M. MONDAY 20 NOVEMBER 2017 AT SHEDFIELD PAVILION

Present:

Parish Councillors:	Margo Berry
Jim Coleman (Vice Chair)
Jeff Crate
	Kevin Dye (Chair)
Stuart Jones
	Cathy Roberts
Linda Warren
Cemetery Clerk:		Brenda Byrne
Clerk:				Mandy Cooksley
Members of public:		1

24/17	Apologies for absence - Councillors Jess Bond and Maria Robbie.

25/17	Co-option.  Councillor Cathy Roberts was unanimously co-opted onto this Committee.

26/17	Declarations of interest – none.

27/17	Minutes of the Meeting held 26 June 2017.  These were accepted as a true record of the meeting and signed by the Chair.

28/17	Public participation.

Mr C Curran, Grave Digger, raised a number of issues; burial ground space, the current area being used and the potential problem of a beech tree being in the way as graves progress in line, asked whether the grassy area of the Cemetery parallel to Church Road is consecrated ground and the state of the spoil heap.  Mr Curran also suggested whether single plots could be reserved side by side at the bottom right hand side of the Cemetery (when looking from the Lychgate) as that area is too wet for double depth graves.

In response, it was agreed that the Portsmouth Diocese should be contacted to clarify the consecrated areas.  Mr Curran was asked to ensure the spoil heap is filled sensitively and kept neat and tidy, however it was recognised that this needs emptying.  The reservation of single graves side by side will not be offered, as the current policy of the Cemetery does not allow for graves to be reserved.  A decision is needed on whether there is room for a further grave to be dug near the beech tree and reported back to Mr Curran by the end of the week.  Action:  Chair/Clerk.

End of Public participation

29/17	Budget proposals for 2018/2019.

It was unanimously agreed that a 5% increase would be imposed across both budgets in order to build a margin for future works, planned/unplanned.
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Cemetery

No changes, other than the 5% increase across all areas.
However, the issue of the Cemetery tending wages still needs clarification and this will be discussed at the Finance & Administration meeting on Monday 27 November 2017.  Action: Chair.

Common

7040	Remove General Works Canford as this is now incorporated in 7000 Ground Maintenance.
7110	Tree works - add a budget of £850.
7130	Gorse Treatment – amend to read ‘Gorse and Shrub Treatment’ and add a budget of £500.
7140	Pond clearance – add a budget of £250.

30/17	Cemetery administration – update from Cemetery Clerk.
a. Burials.  The Cemetery Clerk reported that since June 2017 there have been 3 new burial graves (doubles) and 4 memorials, two of which had no ashes interred.  Councillor Roberts advised that it is not good practice to place a memorial in consecrated ground without any remains.  This is to be investigated further.
Action:  Chair/Clerk.
Post Meeting Note:  The Chair has spoken to Hilary Tyler of Brutton & Co, Diocesan Registrar for Portsmouth Diocese, and it was confirmed that there is no particular issue with regards to a memorial being placed on consecrated ground, without the interment of ashes.  It was accepted that occasionally this circumstance may arrive.  However, the Cemetery Clerk will be asked to consult with the Clerk for any future requests.
b. Graves.  A meeting is to be arranged for members of the Committee to meet to agree where the next section of graves should commence.  Action:  Clerk.

31/17	Cemetery administration process.  The Cemetery Clerk briefed the Committee on the process from when a burial/memorial request is received.  Similar action takes place for the interment of cremation caskets/plaques.

32/17	Request to place a Memorial Bench in the Cemetery.  A request from a parishioner to install a memorial bench in the Cemetery was discussed and unanimously approved.  The Clerk is to respond accordingly and liaise regarding the style of bench and location.  Action:  Clerk.

33/17	Registers of Burials/Graves:
a. Fireproof Storage.  The Clerk had conducted some research into fireproof storage and options had been circulated prior to the meeting.  However, Councillor Warren offered a safe to the Council which should be suitable.  Action:  Clerk.
b. Digitisation of records.  Information and an estimated cost for the digitisation of the Burial and Grave Registers by Towns Web Archiving had been circulated prior to the meeting.  The estimated project cost is £485.00 + VAT.  The importance of these records was acknowledged and it was unanimously agreed that Towns Web Archiving should be instructed to carry out this work.  Action:  Clerk.

34/17	Wayfarers Memorial.  The area is in good order and it was agreed that any additional maintenance of the area will be looked at in the spring.

35/17	Maintenance of the Common.
a. General maintenance.  In accordance with the Grounds Maintenance Contract, it was agreed that all work has been carried out by Green Smile to a satisfactory standard.
b. Hampshire Conservation Volunteers.  The work carried out by the HCV in October went very well, with enthusiastic assistance from local residents.
c. Hampshire & Isle of Wight Wildlife Trust (H&IOWWT):
i.	Management Plan - Countryside Stewardship & Rural Payments Agency.  It was agreed that the Management Plan prepared by Debbie Whitfield is an extremely useful tool going forward.  However, regrettably we do not qualify for Basic Payments from the Rural Payments agency; the Common is not fenced so cannot be grazed and the actual open space size is too small to fulfil the criteria.
With regards to a Countryside Stewardship payment, further information is awaited from the H&IOWWT on whether an application for funding would be supported.  The figure originally anticipated may not be forthcoming so there would be little point in submitting a grant application anyway.
ii.	Reptile survey.  A successful reptile survey has been conducted by Mr Peter Blogg.  The results were encouraging and thanks were extended to Mr Blogg.
iii.	Grazing/temporary fencing on the Common.  To support the new Management Plan, grazing/temporary fencing of the Common was suggested.  All agreed that grazing is not appropriate on the Common so fencing is not required.
iv.	Future contractor.  The Chair and Councillor Jim Coleman had met with Brian Cull Agricultural & Landscape Contractors and a quotation had been received.  Whilst it was appreciated that the sensitive nature of some areas is recognised, their quotation did not include maintenance of all areas.  All agreed that Green Smile would continue with the maintenance of the Common, as per their contract.  However, the arisings will need to be removed in future to a sacrificial area/by degenerative gorse.  The Chair and Clerk to discuss with Green Smile.  Action:  Chair/Clerk.

36/17	Japanese Knotweed.  A new sighting on Area K had been reported by Green Smile.  Complete Weed Control were instructed to treat this immediately and a treatment package is now in place.  The treatment of Japanese Knotweed in Areas J/H has been successful but will be monitored.

37/17	Fly tipping on the Common - signs.  It was agreed that there is no requirement to have signs on the Common.

38/17	Correspondence - nothing further to report.

39/17	Items for the next agenda.  All Committee members were invited to refer items to the Clerk for the next agenda in due course.

40/17	Date of next meeting – this will be held at 7.15 p.m. Monday 19 February 2018.

With no further business to conduct the Chair closed the meeting at 9.13 p.m.
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